
MONTGOMERY COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION  

MINUTES  

                                                        

March 7, 2022 

  

  

       The Montgomery County Board of Education convened in a regular monthly meeting on 

Monday, March 7, 2022 at 6:30 pm in the Montgomery County Schools Boardroom.  Board 

members present were Steve W. DeBerry – Chair, Tommy Blake - Vice Chair, Bryan Dozier, 

Lynn Epps, Cindy Taylor, and Anne Evans. Jesse Hill attended by phone. 

     

Chairman Steve DeBerry called the meeting to order. Mr. DeBerry moved to adopt the 

agenda as submitted. Bryan Dozier made the motion with Lynn Epps seconding.  The agenda 

was accepted with unanimous approval from the board.  

 

Chairman Steve DeBerry shared an opening devotional centered around conflict entitled, 

“The Tondelayo.” In the Fall of Fortresses Elmer Bendiner tells of a miracle that happens to him 

and few others aboard their B17 bomber the Tondelayo during a fly over in Germany. The plane 

was barraged by Nazi anti-aircraft guns. That in itself was not unusual. However, on this 

particular flight the fuel tanks of the aircraft were hit. The following morning the pilot Bohn 

Fawkes asked the crew chief for the shell that hit the aircraft as a souvenir of their unbelievable 

luck. Bohn was told that not just one shell was found in the gas tanks but eleven. The shells were 

sent to be disarmed. No explosives were found however, one contained a note written in the 

native Czech language stating this is all we can do for you now. This was not a case of misfired 

ammunition but of peace loving hearts. When we want peace in our lives we must disarm our 

weapons. When we diffuse conflict in favor of unity God will flood our lives with his peace and 

love. 

 

Chairman DeBerry led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of 

America.  

 

 Chairman DeBerry called upon Chrissy Haynes who signed up to speak during the public 

comments section. Mrs. Haynes introduced herself as the Cooperative Extension Director in 

Montgomery County and she brought with her the Leadership Montgomery students. She 

described the requirements and duties of the Youth Leadership Montgomery program. Each 

student stood and introduced themselves and the school they attend. 

  

  Chairman DeBerry called upon Dr. Dale Ellis for Employee of the Month recognitions. 

Dr. Ellis called upon Carla Miller for Green Ridge Elementary certified and classified employees 

of the month. Marion Gulledge was certified winner. Mrs. Miller described her as a first grade 

teacher who is a true teacher leader. She is instrumental in helping first grade students get a 

quality education. She is willing to do whatever it takes to make sure their “Giants” are 

successful. Pamela Maynor was classified winner. Mrs. Miller described her as their bookkeeper 

but she could hold so many more titles. She is positive and willing to do whatever needs to be 

done. She is the welcoming face to all who enter the office and “knower” of all things.  

 

  Chairman DeBerry called upon Dr. Dale Ellis for NC BETA Convention winner. Lillian 

Greene, MCHS/MOVE! first place winner in the 9th grade math competition. She was not able to 

attend. 

 



  Chairman DeBerry called upon Dr. Dale Ellis for District Spelling Bee winner Zaliyah 

Bowden from Candor Elementary. Dr. Ellis described the awesome job she did in our district 

spelling bee. Sometimes our spelling bee ends in just a few rounds. This one went nine rounds. 

Dr. Ellis congratulated her on the tremendous job she did. Sharon Thompson stated she is an 

awesome student and they are so proud of her. She sets a wonderful example in her classroom 

and for her school. Zaliyah will move on to the state level held at Panther Stadium. 

 

  Chairman DeBerry called upon Emily Shaw for CTE Recognitions. Mrs. Shaw described 

our career and technical education programs in recognition of CTE month. Mrs. Shaw asked all 

CTE teachers that were in attendance to come forward. Teachers that were in attendance were 

presented certificates. Those in attendance were: Rebekah Callicutt who teaches agriculture at 

our middle schools. Jocelyn Smith who teaches medical technology and terminology at our 

middle schools and Brandon Britt drafting and automotive teacher at MCHS and MCC. 

 

  Chairman DeBerry asked for consensus to hold the consent agenda until after closed 

session. The board agreed. 

 

  After closed session, Chairman DeBerry moved for approval of the consent agenda. 

Bryan Dozier made the motion with Cindy Taylor seconding. The motion carried unanimously. 

The following items were approved:  

1) Board Minutes from February 7, 2022 

2) Board Minutes from February 24, 2022 Mid-Year Review 

3) Personnel and Auxiliary Report, March 7, 2022:





 
4) Budget Amendment, March 7, 2022: 











 
5) Summer Program Plan 

 

 

Chairman DeBerry called upon Carla Miller and Terry Maness for Green Ridge 

Elementary presentation, “Global Learners.” Mr. Maness kindergarten teacher at Green Ridge 

described in his presentation strategies he is using in kindergarten to help his students learn 

about themselves and others in the world. Students must first know that they are part of the 

global community. Children need to understand that they are more than students in Biscoe, 

Montgomery County, North Carolina. Mr. Maness presented three projects used in his 

classroom. First project the National Portrait Gallery tells the story of America by portraying the 

people who shaped the nation’s history, development and culture. Second project, was Global 

Read Aloud. The GRA community picks a book to read aloud to our students during a set 6-

week period, and during that time we try to make as many global connections as possible. Each 

teacher decides how much time they would like to dedicate and how involved they would like to 

be. Some people choose to connect with just one class, while others go for as many as possible. 

The teacher chooses the communication tools, such as Skype, Zoom, Twitter, Facebook, Padlet, 

or Flipgrid. This project enables teachers to collaborate with other educators to facilitate a global 

project and connect with throughout the year. Third program was, Adopt a Dairy Cow. This is a 

class favorite provided through the Discover Dairy and the Dairy Excellence Foundation, dairy 



farmers across America team up with classrooms to learn about dairy farms using virtual 

fieldtrips, and Zoom meetings to meet your calf and the farmer. 

 

Chairman DeBerry called upon Dr. Ellis for Face Coverings and COVID 19. We did 

move after the mid-year review to a mask optional. We communicated with people it was 

absolutely their option. We made it very clear that we want people to feel comfortable in their 

choices. To my knowledge we have not heard anything negative as far as taunting. Currently our 

numbers are at the fourteen day average of 3.9% positive. We have not seen a significant 

increase over the course of the last two weeks. The CDC has changed its guidance to make 

masks optional on buses. Dr. Ellis made the recommendation to make masks optional on buses. 

Lynn Epps made the motion to approve with Tommy Blake seconding. The motion carried 

unanimously with the board. Dr. Ellis added that we still have to vote face coverings on 

campuses. Lynn Epps made the motion to continue masks optional with Cindy Taylor seconding. 

The motion carried unanimously with the board. 

 

Chairman DeBerry called upon Tracy Grit for MCS and MCEC Draft Calendars 2022-

2023. These are for first reading and will be brought back April 4 for approval. Board members 

discussed the benefit of testing before the Christmas break. Until legislature changes this can’t be 

done without loss of state funding. 

 

Chairman DeBerry called upon Dr. Dale Ellis for his Superintendent’s Remarks. We are 

blessed tonight to have some outstanding young people from Leadership Montgomery. This has 

always been a program we supported and we will continue to do so. Dr. Ellis joked with Mrs. 

Haynes that she brought them to the best meeting which is almost over at 7:00. They should 

come back next month when the meeting may last four and a half hours.  That is the one you 

want to go to. Dr. Ellis thanked them for being here. The board works very hard on their behalf. 

 

Bryan Dozier asked to make a comment. Dozier addressed the Youth Leadership group 

suggesting they study all they can about Winston Churchill. Churchill was a great statesman 

noting he had a funny side. Dozier paraphrased one of Churchill’s quotes. “When eagles are 

quiet, parrots start jabbering.” He went on to say there have been a lot jabbering the last few 

weeks on social media. People are attacking the school system. They are attacking school 

administration, they are attacking teachers, and they are attacking principals. They are even 

attacking the First Baptist Church. Dozier went on to say that these individuals are cowards 

because they post anonymously and they appear to be mentally unhinged. He stated the First 

Amendment gives you the right to express yourself but it doesn’t give you the right to tell lies. 

Many of these posts are lies and misinformation. The school system, the police departments did 

everything they were supposed to do in a timely legal manner. We are required by law to follow 

certain procedures, which we followed. Some of these folks, they’re not required by law. They 

tell lies left and right. Churchill also said a lie makes it half way around the world before the truth 

has time to put its pants on. So I ask you to remember this whenever you see something online. 

Particularly when it is posted online anonymously to how accurate this is. There have been many 

people who have posted they think these are lies. These people who are posting anonymously are 

hurting the school system and the Baptist Church. They are hurting the victims in this. All these 

people are interested in, is having an axe to grind and that is all they are doing. 

 

   Chairman DeBerry then asked for a motion to go into closed session to discuss personnel. 

Bryan Dozier made the motion, with Tommy Blake seconding. The board approved entering into 

closed session unanimously.  

 



Following closed session Chairman DeBerry asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. 

Bryan Dozier made the motion with Lynn Epps seconding, the meeting was duly adjourned. 

  

 The next regular meeting will be held on Monday, April 4, 2022 at 6:30 pm at the Montgomery 

County Central Office. 

 

 

 

 

       _________________________                     _______________________ 

       Steven W. DeBerry, Chairman                      Dale Ellis, Ed. D., Secretary 


